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Eastern Connecticut State University put out two press releases concerning two powder substances found in the Alvin Wood Support Services Center and Burnap Hall this past Monday, September 15. Neither press release came out and said the reason for evacuating two campus buildings, but popular speculation is that this is a reaction to the fear of anthrax. Most recently Senate Majority Leader Tom Daschle received a letter with anthrax in it. An official strung yellow tape with the words “Crime Scene: Do Not Cross” around the Support Services Center, rumors flew around campus about someone having a seizure. These rumors turned out to be false. 


According to the Norwich Bulletin, DEP spokesman Matt Fritz says that this is only one of the 59 suspicious incidents to which it has responded to since October 9. October 9 was the date that the first real anthrax case was found in Florida. 

Between 10:00 & 10:30am a package was delivered to a university employee in the Card Services Department in the Alvin Wood Support Services Center. A small amount of powdery substance came onto the hand of an employee after the individual opened the package. The individual contacted the University police who responded first and decided to evacuate the building by pulling the fire alarm. The University police then contacted the DEP, Willimantic Fire Department, the State Police, and the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI). All of the departments arrived at the scene except for the FBI said Lewis J. Perry who is both the Chief of Police at ECSU as well as the Director of Public Safety. The FBI did not respond because there were at least eight other incidents throughout the state at the same time.

The room was sealed off and the building was evacuated and ventilated. Those individuals who came in contact with the package remained in the building until DEP officials arrived. A chemist with special clothing took swaps and cultures of the suspected material to be taken to a lab on-campus in a controlled environment and observe over a 72-hour period whether there was any growth. A growth would mean that the material is of biological origin though possibly that could be something other than anthrax. The areas that the package was in were decontaminated and cleaned with bleach. 

According to the ECSU press release, at least four people had contact with the package and all precautions were taken. However, Chief Perry said that no one was hospitalized or had to receive medication as a result of the incident. ECSU police identified the sender of the package and contacted the individual. The package was expected, and the sender has done business with the University for many years. According to the Hartford Courant, the sender told university police that she had been using Comet cleanser before sending the package. Chief Perry said that the powder was analyzed by the ECSU Environmental, Health & Safety Team and it has been determined that it was not anthrax. 

Later that morning, a powdery substance was found on a stairwell in Burnap Hall. University police were called and they investigated and pulled the fire alarm to evacuate the building. Resident assistants and fire officers standing outside the building awaiting an all-clear sign to reenter the building refused to discuss the incident with this reporter who was simply told to get a prepared statement from the University Relations Office. Obviously, there is more than meets the eye in these investigations of two patches of powder. 

Chief Perry said that the powder had been in the stairwell for at least three days, but the person only noticed it as a result of the incident at the Support Services Center. He said the powder was found in a high traffic area and since nobody from the hall reported being sick it, was speculated early that it probably wasn’t anthrax, but the area was decontaminated and the stairwell was cleaned with bleach. The powder has been analyzed and chemists are observing it to see if there is any growth. Results should be available soon, determining if it is of a biological origin. This reporter wonders why residents of a residence hall were allowed back into an area that could be deemed hazardous. After all, if the powder is of a biological origin it could have been tracked around all over the hall. Just because people have not yet been sick isn’t conclusive that the powder is not a biological weapon. 

Chief Perry said that the police department’s Criminal Incident Plan is a detailed plan of procedures of all types of emergencies. The evacuation procedures state that when an alarm is sounded, leave by the nearest exit. People in the building are to walk quickly and not run and to assist individuals with disabilities. Occupants are to go to designated areas as direction and not return to the building until authorized by police. For chemical or radiation spills, occupants should vacate the affected area, call 911, be specific on the nature of material involved when reported a spill and if contaminated by a spill avoid contact with others.

He said that the department has not received any hoaxes or pranks on campus since the September 11 incident. This past Monday, students saw signs about mandatory hall meetings that evening and residence halls such as Occum Hall that do not have a large enough place for all the residents had their meetings in RVA Commons. Tarome Alfrod, Associate Director of Housing, told residents at the meetings about the powder found, what constitutes a suspicious package or envelope, and that any students making pranks or jokes concerning this will face both campus and criminal charges. This reporter attended the meeting held in the RVB Commons and noticed that many residents were concerned and none thought that this incident was funny.

“In addition to being criminally prosecuted, there will be heavy fines to anyone making a hoax call”, said Lieutenant Derrick T. McBride, an officer of the ECSU Police Department. He said that this includes any type of false or prank report. A Coventry man faces up to five years in prison and $3 million in fines for making false statements during an anthrax scare last week. 

Governor John G. Rowland explained in a memo, “Anyone responsible for such a hoax will be prosecuted fully. Each time a false report is made, it takes valuable public safety resources and personnel away from their primary mission – protecting the public.”


University mail services are advising students to be on the alert for suspicious letters or packages by checking for several key features. The most important of these are no return address, unfamiliar name or address of the sender, a package wrapped in brown paper with twine, or grease stains or discoloration on the paper or strange odors. For more information on how to identify a suspicious package go to http://mercury.easternct.edu/misc/docs/alert/FBI.htm.

The University of Connecticut’s Department of Transportation and Parking Services received two envelopes that were believed to have suspicious material in them. The material is unknown at this time but has been isolated and is being analyzed by the UCONN Special Hazards team. Rockville High School in Vernon was locked down for three hours after a substance believed to be anthrax was found in a box in a boiler room. Other suspicious powders were found at the Foxwoods Resort Casino in Mashantucket and at the Electric Boat in Groton. 


According to the Norwich Bulletin, representatives from both the William W. Backus Hospital in Norwich and Day Kimball Hospital in Putnam reassures the public that there have been no reported cases of anthrax in eastern Connecticut but health agencies are equipped to handle any crisis. The public is urged not to obtain a prescription for the antibiotic Cipro unless they have already been exposed to anthrax. Taking the prescription prematurely may cause adverse reactions such as a resistance to the drug. “It’s definitely not recommended by the Centers for Disease Control that antibiotics be prescribed in anticipation of exposure or to prevent people from exposure, said Arthur Cohen, Uncas Health District director. 


Students can visit www.fbi.gov to visit the Federal Bureau of Investigation Website. The FBI is involved with all cases of suspected anthrax and will alert the public to any biological threats. Students can also visit the Center for Disease Control Prevention an agency of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, at www.cdc.gov. 


As our nation deals with reports of Anthrax sent to various places, this reporter wonders whether Osma Bin Laden is sending real anthrax to people such as Tom Brokaw and the senate majority leader. Or maybe it is someone in our country who is disgruntled by the recent military actions in which we have been involved in a result of the September 11 attacks. Will biological weapons be the next type of weapons used in the new “war on terrorism”? 

